TENDRING PARISH COUNCIL
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
On Monday, 27th September 2021 at 7.30pm

At Tendring Village Hall, Tendring (carried out under COVID 19 guidelines)
In attendance: Cllr. Edwards (Chairman), Cllr. Brattan, Cllr. Barker, and Cllr. Harris.
Also:  Jennifer Spear (Minute Clerk)

The meeting was called to order at 7.30pm by Cllr. Edwards – Chairman.

MINUTES
09.21.1577 Declaration of Interests
Cllr. Harris declared an interest with agenda item 09.21.1585. 

09.21.1578 Apologies for absence
Cllr. Rippon and Cllr Cronin.
09.21.1579 Minutes of 26th July 2021 – Council to consider and approve minutes.
Amendments – Cllr. Harris was in attendance, this needed to be added and the date for the next meeting was incorrect. 

Cllr. Harris proposed and Cllr. Barker seconded. All in favour.
Action: Clerk to makes changes to July minutes.

09.21.1580 Public Questions

The Clerk raised a question about the yellow barrier in the parish car park at Goose Green. The groundskeeper for the primary school had asked if the barrier could be widened to allow for the parents who were parking to not have to wait as it was only wide enough for one car at a time to go through. This was adding to the congestion on the roads during the school run time and also makes it quite unsafe in the car park for the children walking into and out of school. The council responded that unfortunately the cost of putting in a wider barrier was too high, as the foundations to hold the barrier up would need to be much deeper. Plus, there was pedestrian access on either side of the yellow barrier, which needs to be there in the event that the barrier had to be locked for any reason. 
09.21.1581 Co-option of a new Councillor 

The Council had received Vicky Cauvain’s introduction prior to the meeting, no questions were raised.  
Cllr. Edwards proposed and Cllr. Barker seconded. All were in favour. 

Action: Clerk to send Cllr. Cauvain paperwork for completion.

09.21.1582 Toddler Group 

A request had been made for funding support to cover hall hire until December 2021. (A grant application form had been completed and submitted prior to the meeting). The group had only been back for a few weeks after Covid and there had been a few families in attendance since then. The group was run as a not-for-profit organisation and was more aimed at being a service for the community, there had been a toddler group here for many years, £156 was the required amount; for 2 hours a week hall hire covering 13 weeks. 
Cllr. Edwards proposed and Cllr. Brattan seconded. All in favour
Action: Clerk to process payment once invoice received from Tendring Village Hall.

09.21.1583 ECC Highways Devolution Scheme
ECC was widening and extending the original devolution scheme. The potential was that eventually the Parish councils would ultimately be responsible for certain maintenance items. The budget supplied was £1000 approx. at the moment the Council were limited severely with what they can do with this budget, the extra responsibility the council would be able to act on more quickly. The concern was that the budget wouldn’t go far to cover the list of things that were needed to be done. Cllr. Edwards would circulate the email with the breakdown of what can and can’t be done, before the next meeting.
Council deferred this decision on whether to be part of the scheme or not, until the next meeting when Cllr. Rippon and Cllr. Cronin would be in attendance. 
09.21.1584 Defibrillator (Village Hall)

Council to approve financial expense for replacement pads. Cost £59.94 per pack from Zafety. Two sets are needed (one for the back up pack aswell). 
Cllr. Cauvain proposed and Cllr. Harris seconded. All were in favour.
Action: Clerk to proceed with purchasing pads.
09.21.1585 Planning – Applications received
a(i) 21/01547/TCA Mr Westwood 2 No. Cedar Trees - reduce back to previous cutting points approx. 1-1.5m overall, 1 No. Sorbus Tree - reduce back to previous cutting points approx. 2m overall, 1 No. Oak Tree - reduce to previous cutting points overall approx. 1.5m-2m overall, 1 No. Silver Birch Tree - reduce to previous cutting points approx. 1-1.5m overall, 2 No. Acer Trees - reduce to previous cutting points approx 2m overall. Regular maintenance work every 3-4 years, to control size of Trees to size of location. Trenwith House The Street Tendring Clacton On Sea Essex CO16 0BW
Comment: Council had no comment

Planning – Applications determined

b(i) 21/01236/TPO Approval - Full 23.08.2021 Delegated Decision 1 No. Ash - fell as damaged and starting to die and decay. Tendring Meadows Care Home Heath Road Tendring Clacton On Sea Essex CO16 0BZ – Noted.
09.21.1586 District Councillor report (written report)
See appendix 1.

09.21.1587 County Councillor report (written report)

See appendix 2.
09.21.1588 Accounts
Cllr. Barker proposed and Cllr. Harris seconded. All in favour.
Action: Clerk to process approved payments.
	P/ment:
	Payable to:
	Amount:
	Reference:

	EP
	Community Heartbeat Trust
	£162.00
	Inv no. 9565 (annual support costs)

	EP
	Kendall Facility Management Ltd
	£93.29
	Inv no. #001131 (grass cutting)

	D/D
	Zoom
	£14.39
	Monthly charge (PAID)

	EP
	M Salazar
	£178.84
	September 21 salary 


09.21.1589 Clerk and Councillors reports/updates

a) Notice board (Goose Green) – Had arrived and would be put up in the next 3 weeks. 
b) A person who grew up in the Parsonage/Pilcox Hall Lane had asked if she could replace the current bench that’s on the Green (near the bus stop) with a memorial bench, in memoriam of her family that grew up in the area. TDC were happy to replace it, the council do not have any concerns with the bench being replaced, the responsibility of the bench lied with TDC.

c) Financial spend for minute Clerk. Proposed amount up to £50 per meeting. Question raised about how long the dual clerk running will continue for. Previous agreement with the current clerk, Michelle that this arrangement is in place until the end of the year, a more final decision agreed to be made by November’s meeting. 
Cllr. Edwards proposed and Cllr. Harris seconded. All in favour.
d) The Clerk chased the developers about the sign that had been left up at Chenson Gardens for the past 18 months. Cllr Harris would find out how long they could leave a sign up after a developer had finished it’s project. 
e) Cllr. Harris reported that he had managed to get hold of the company who were selling Springbank Care Home along Heath Road. The property was in receivership and there was no money in the estate to tackle the hedgerow that had overgrown completely out onto the pavement. 

f) Cllr. Harris had a meeting with Cty. Cllr. Guglielmi who had said he could arrange another survey in regards to the speeding issues that were raised previously. The acting District Commander (Martin Richards) had agreed to attend the January Parish Council meeting.
e) Cllr. Harris had been conducting a signage review of the village on foot, there were still a few roads he needed to go down to complete this. There was not a definitive sign depicting the start/end of the village at any point. Lots of speeding signs were in the hedgerows or blank where they had worn away and Cllr. Harris had already started the ball rolling with Cty. Cllr. Guglielmi that the report was coming his way and new signs were needed. 
09.21.1590 Date of next meeting - Monday 25th November 2021 at 7.30 pm.

09.21.1591 Meeting closes

Appendix 1 – District Council Report 

No report.
Appendix 2 – County Council Report

                                      Pause in community donations
Following an overwhelming response from Essex residents, the acceptance of new donations of clothes and other items for people arriving from Afghanistan has been paused.

All receiving centres saw an outpouring of support from kind-hearted people wanting to help. The British Red Cross will now sort through all the donations received to date and will distribute them to families.

Several families from Afghanistan have been placed in hotels in Essex by the Home Office. This is part of the Government's emergency response to evacuations from the country.

Arrangements are currently being made to find permanent housing for these families, which may not be in the county. Anyone who is able to offer suitable housing is encouraged to speak to the housing department of their local city, borough or district council, or their Essex County Division Member.

We have been supporting families, alongside partners, while they are in Essex. This includes ensuring they have access to health and care, as well as support to help them adjust to their new surroundings.

Residents invited to have their say on the library service and learn about the principles guiding the service 

Two online sessions are taking place on Monday 20th September for residents to discuss their views and ideas with the Council’s Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Communities, Cllr Louise McKinlay. 

In these sessions Cllr McKinlay will outline ideas for key principles to help guide the service and its future development. Residents will be able to discuss these, as well as make suggestions and offer feedback.

The County Council has firmly positioned the development of library services as a priority for the new administration, recognising their importance not only as places to encourage and support reading and learning, but also as community spaces used by all sections of local communities.
The ambition is to enhance and upgrade the library service and ensure it reflects the needs of local communities. All libraries in Essex will remain open and opportunities for training and upskilling libraries staff will be a key priority.

Important improvement have already been made, such as the recent landmark move to a new Libraries consortium, providing access to an additional six million items of stock, and the hugely successful Summer Reading Challenge which 17,153 young people took part in. 

Cllr McKinlay said: “I want to see libraries at the heart of our communities. That is why we plan to invest in, enhance and protect the library service. Talking to residents and library users about the key principles for the service is the first stage in our commitment to making this happen.

“It is really important that we engage with our residents on the key principles driving the strategy. I would like to hear from residents who are current library users but also from people who are not presently using the service, so we can better understand what they want from the service. 

“All feedback and suggestions will be taken on board. This really is an opportunity for residents to help mould the future of our library service.”

Residents wishing to attend the sessions can register their interest via the following links. They will then be contacted by email with full joining instructions prior to the event they have registered for:

Morning session 11:30-12:30, 20th September: https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/have-your-say-on-the-library-service-tickets-169622719119 
Evening session 18:00-19:00, 20th September: https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/have-your-say-on-the-library-service-tickets-169624544579 

                   Become a Love Essex Champion today

Love Essex and the BLUEPRINT to a Circular Economy Project are excited to announce the launch of their new volunteer scheme – Love Essex Champions – on 1 September. By signing up to become a Love Essex Champion, Essex residents can help their community to waste less, recycle more, and make small changes to save the planet.

People who join the Love Essex Champions Facebook group will receive a range of fun challenges each month. These will involve activities such as sharing posts on social media, creating short films, involving your friends and neighbours, or attending talks and events. Activities will vary from month to month and offer something for all interests, hobbies, and lifestyles.

By becoming a Champion, you will have access to training and resources about sustainable lifestyles and volunteering. You will also have the chance to become an expert on Love Essex campaigns, and get support to organise your own activities in your local area.

The Love Essex Champions have been created by Love Essex and the BLUEPRINT to a Circular Economy Project. BLUEPRINT is led by Essex County Council and has a total budget of 5.6m euros, of which 3.8m euros were provided by the European Regional Development Fund via the Interreg France (Channel) England programme.

Cllr Malcolm Buckley, Councillor for Waste Reduction and Recycling, said that the Love Essex Champions will play a pivotal role in helping to build more sustainable and inclusive communities. It’s so easy to get involved and do your bit to reduce waste, increase recycling and protect our valuable resources. 

More information is available on the Love Essex website, or you can visit the Facebook group to sign up.

                         First net zero carbon school building in Essex
Sweyne Park School in Rayleigh has become the first in Essex to enjoy a new, net zero carbon building. The new building highlights how we are taking steps to be more sustainable and our plans to address climate change. It is the start of similar projects planned across the county in the future.

Buildings are currently responsible for 39% of carbon emissions around the world. However, this new building was made in separate parts, away from the school site. This is more sustainable as it reduces carbon emissions and waste.

It is also powered by electricity created by solar panels on the roof. This can power the school due to the energy-saving measures used inside, including LED lighting and electric heating. The building includes six new classrooms, a staff room, office and storage. It will support children who are deaf or have a hearing impairment and has enhanced lighting and acoustic standards. 

Clacton County High School and Colne Community College in Brightlingsea will also have new net zero carbon buildings later this year.

The Essex Climate Action Commission report includes the other ways we are making the county carbon neutral https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/1fzMJKNmIfz8WHx4mzdy2h/e7c57523466f347fd6cdccb3286c113c/Net-Zero-Report-Making-Essex-Carbon-Neutral.pdf 
Air source heat pump kickstarts eco-friendly journey for Essex couple

A couple has praised Essex County Council for fully funding the first step on their journey to becoming an energy efficient household.

Terry and Gillian Wilkins recently had an air source heat pump installed at their property in Wethersfield, Braintree, through the council led Green Homes Grant Local Authority Delivery scheme.

The scheme, which offers up to £10,000 of funding for eligible homeowners to upgrade heating systems and install insulation, closes later this month. Green home improvement projects will continue to be funded for Essex residents over the coming months via similar Essex County Council schemes.

Heat pumps like these which have been installed in their house are an incredibly efficient and environmentally friendly heating option and can also lower a household’s fuel bills significantly, particularly for off-grid remote properties or areas without access to mains gas.

Terry explained: “We did look into oil briefly but there’s uncertainty over it being phased out. Plus, we didn’t want to go down the fossil fuel route, we’d rather do our bit to be environmentally friendly.”

He added: “Previously we just relied on a log burner and old storage heaters, which wasn’t a very efficient setup. Initially we were looking to replace them with newer, more economical storage heaters but air source heat pumps were suggested to us. We were surprised to learn that the heat pump could be fully funded by the council’s scheme!”

With funding available and further information provided by Aran Insulation and contractors at Warmer Homes UK who installed the pump, it was clear to Mr. and Mrs Wilkins that their home would be far more sustainably run once the heat pump was in place.

Mr Wilkins said: “They worked very hard. You wouldn’t know the contractors had been in. They needed to lift carpets and move furniture to do the install, but they put everything back, hoovered up and they were excellent, we couldn’t fault them at all.”

Terry and Gill are looking forward to not only lower fuel bills each month, but also a significant reduction in their carbon footprint. Mrs. Wilkins added: “We’re even looking into solar panels as well now for our home. That’s the next step we’re researching in terms of future cost savings and reducing our carbon footprint.”

Councillor Peter Schwier, Climate Czar at Essex County Council, said: “It’s fantastic to see Essex residents taking steps to help tackle climate change. We know that larger-scale changes such as home improvements can be harder to incorporate into our lives than recycling and using public transport more. It is very promising to see so many homeowners benefiting from our free schemes to upgrade homes in an energy-efficient way.”

If you are interested in future funding opportunities for your home, please email ghg.lad@essex.gov.uk 

                            Marking 100 days of our new Cabinet
Today marks the end of our new Cabinet’s first 100 days in office. Led by Cllr Kevin Bentley, Cabinet Members have made great progress over the past few months in addressing key areas that mean the most to residents and businesses. However, they are clear that this is just the beginning.

Following the elections in May, Cabinet Members set out their intentions, focused on the themes of Renewal, Equality and Ambition. This included helping communities and businesses to not only recover from the Covid-19 pandemic but to thrive, now and in the future.

Members have had a busy and productive first 100 days in office and some of the key activity that has been rolled out, includes:

•   repairing over one million square metres of roads and 40,000 square metres of footpaths and cycleways

•   creating over 600 new roles for unemployed young people aged 18-24 as part of the Government's Kickstart scheme

•   delivering four BT broadband contracts under Superfast Essex programme for a further 12,000 premises

•   starting construction of the West Mersea temporary defence barrier scheme

•   launching a new £500,000 fund to support community action on climate change

•   working with the Essex Climate Action Commission (ECAC) to develop and publish the ‘Net Zero: Making Essex Carbon Neutral’ report

•   launching the Active Essex ‘Find your Active campaign, supported by a £1.25 million fund

•   launching Essex Pedal Power, a £2.7million community-based project being piloted in Clacton and Jaywick Sands

•   launching the new Essex Care Technology Service to support people with care needs access and use the latest technology to help them to live as independently as possible

•   announcing the Essex Education Task Force which will invest £1million in reading over the next 18 months, to support children and young people affected by the loss of learning during the Covid-19 pandemic

•   piloting construction methods designed to deliver net-zero, future proof, inclusive school buildings

A full summary about all the activity that has happened during the first 100 days will be available shortly.
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